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Well, it's great to be with all of you. What Spring Break? So, good to have so many of you here in the 
Sanctuary today. If you're joining us online as well, maybe from Spring Break from a beach or a gondola, 
wherever you are, we are grateful that you're with us. It's a gift to be able to start this new series called 
“The New Exodus.” 

 I want to start this with a question for all of us this morning. Is there an area of your life, a struggle, a 
pattern of behavior, something that you think about in your life or in your family or your community? Is 
there something that you long to be set free from? When you think of this prayer, "God, I long to be set 
free from…." Fill in the blank. Is it an addiction, a health problem, some place of suffering, something 
you see in our city that you long for people or for yourself to be set free from? In this series, “The New 
Exodus,” is basically a Lenten series that'll lead us up to Easter. Over the next 40 days we'll be following 
Jesus to the Cross and ultimately to the hope of the empty tomb and his victory over death. 

The way we're going to do that is by looking at these stories from the book of Exodus. It’s the great story 
of God leading his people, his family, the Israelites, out of slavery and into freedom. During this season 
of Lent, what we're going to do is begin with those foundational stories that have been so significant for 
Christians and Jewish people for thousands of years. Ask the question, how does that help us get ready 
for the “New Exodus” that we have experienced in the life, death, and resurrection of Jesus? 

As we were preparing for this and mapping this out, this is kind of fun, we found out that a guy named 
Tim Keller, longtime pastor of Redeemer Church in New York City, that he's going to be joining us two 
weeks from today, on Sunday, March 24th. Now, some of you may know Tim Keller as a prolific author. 
He writes like 20 books a year, and maybe you've read some of those books. He is one of the most well 
respected, well known preachers in our day. I don't know whether I can call him Tim or Mr. Keller or the 
Godfather, but he's going to be here. We're so thankful that he'll be leading us through this series. It 
may be the first time in a sermon here that you don't hear Tim Keller quoted because it will be him. So I 
hope that you can be here on March 24th. 

I'll just throw this out there. One of the greatest gifts that he has as a communicator is the way that he 
just seems to open up the Scriptures for people who may have a kind of skeptical bent when it comes to 
the Christian faith or to organized religion. And so here's our hope. It's possible that we could fill this 
place wall to wall with Christians from other churches who would love to be here and to hear Tim Keller. 
And that would be a great thing. But what we would rather see happen is for this place to be full of our 
friends and our coworkers and family members and students that we go to school with who were trying 
to figure out, "What do I do with God, or with Jesus, or with a Bible?" Maybe this'll be that chance for 
them to hear in a fresh way the story of a God who rescues them. So be thinking about and praying 
about those people in your life that you could invite two Sundays from today, March 24th. 



So, Exodus 1, and we're going to start our reading at verse 8. And just a disclaimer, so if you want to 
grab that Bible in front of you, I think it's page 57, and I would encourage you to do that. But my 
disclaimer is this is going to be a little bit more content heavy than I normally go with in a sermon. Some 
of you love that, some of you not so much, but we're going to roll up our sleeves. There's no Spring 
Break when it comes to this sermon. So, here's the context. In verses 1 through 7 of Exodus 1, we get 
the background of this family, of a guy named Jacob or Israel. They had journeyed to Egypt during a 
famine to find food. It's this incredible story how Joseph, one of Jacob's sons who had been sold into 
slavery, ends up becoming the prime minister of Egypt. He welcomes them into the land of Egypt. They 
find favor with the Egyptians and with the King Pharaoh. That story is told at the end of the book of 
Genesis. 

In Exodus 1 we find that this family, they're multiplying, they're growing, they're flourishing, is a word 
that we read in the Scriptures. They're growing like crazy. One day there's a newly crowned king of 
Egypt, and he looks around and he realized here is this large growing people group within his borders 
that had immigrated into his nation. They have their own distinct cultural identity. These so-called 
Israelites or Hebrews. That makes him nervous. 

And so verse 8.  

"Now there arose a new king over Egypt who did not know Egypt. And he said to his people, 'Behold, the 
people of Israel are too many and too mighty for us. Come let us deal shrewdly with them less they 
multiply, and if war breaks out they join our enemies and fight against us and escape from the land.'"  

So the book of Exodus begins with xenophobia. And what does Pharaoh do with this? What does he do 
in this fear? We're told, verse 11, 

 "Therefore they set taskmasters over them to afflict them [the Israelites] with heavy burdens. They built 
for Pharaoh store cities, Pithom and Raamses, but the more they were oppressed, the more these people 
multiplied, and the more they spread abroad. And the Egyptians were in dread of the people of Israel, so 
they ruthlessly made the people of Israel work as slaves and made their lives bitter with hard service and 
mortar and brick and all kinds of work in the field. In all their work they ruthlessly made them work as 
slaves." 

Now if you look at those last two verses, if you have your Bible open, verses 13 and 14, in the original 
Hebrew language, there's this word “avodah,” which is repeated over and over again. It means not so 
much to work as to serve a master. Our translations don't really capture that because it would sound 
clunky and boring and repetitive. But, literally this is what those verses say, 

 "They ruthlessly made them serve, and made their lives bitter serving, in mortar and brick and with 
every kind of serving in the field, and all their serving they ruthlessly made them serve." 

Now our translations don't say that, they use synonyms to make it more readable. In doing that, it's like 
you can miss out on one of the central themes that the writer of Exodus is giving us from the very 
beginning. That if you serve anyone or anything other than God, you're a slave. You're in bondage. That 
you're only free if you're serving God. I know I'm jumping a little bit ahead here, but we will get to 
Moses, the central great character of the Exodus story. When Moses goes to Pharaoh and he makes his 
great appeal, and as we think about that, what may come to mind for you is Charlton Heston, right? 



Going before King Pharaoh. What does he say when he stands before King Pharaoh? "Let my people go." 
Or maybe you grew up and you heard that song that you learned that song in Sunday School, "Pharaoh, 
and Pharaoh. Oh baby, let my people go." 

Which are we really going to teach our kids to say, "Oh baby" when Moses is standing there with King 
Pharaoh? There's no "Oh baby" in the Dead Sea Scrolls or the Qumran or Masoretic Text that I'm aware 
of. But here's the more important thing. Unlike Charlton Heston, when Moses, the real Moses comes 
before King Pharaoh, he doesn't just say, "Let my people go." There's another part to that. In fact, he 
says this I think nine or 10 times in the book of Exodus. Over and over again as he goes before the king, 
he says, "Let my people go so that they may serve their God. Let my people go so that they may worship 
their God in the desert." If you step back and you look at the whole book of Exodus, that's the story. 
That's the theme. 

If you were to sit down in your favorite chair with your favorite cup of coffee, which by the way should 
always be Pete's Major Dickason's Blend. If you were to do that and you were to read cover to cover or 
from Chapter 1 to Chapter 40 of the book of Exodus, I think there's 40 chapters, what you would find it 
is very interesting. We'd be able to get through the first 20 chapters, no problem, because there's 
fireworks and these amazing stories and the action hero that is Moses leading his people out of Egypt 
into the Red Sea. But then you get to chapter 21 and it's like you've got 20 chapters of priestly garments 
and lamp stands and measurements for the Tabernacle, which coming right out of the fireworks of the 
Exodus itself, is actually kind of boring. But it's really intentional. Another way of saying that is that the 
book of Exodus begins in slavery and ends in worship. It begins with groaning and ends in glory. That's 
the trajectory. That's God's vision for our lives. 

Yes, the story of the Exodus is about this God who rescues and frees his people, but they're freed so that 
they can devote their lives to God who has served them. They're not just freed from something, they're 
freed for something. They're freed so that they can serve and worship the one true God. See, in our post 
enlightenment Western worldview, for us freedom, it means you don't have any master, right? You 
choose to do whatever you want with your freedom. You are the master of you. That's freedom. But in 
the Scriptures we’re given a different story. We'll see as we follow the rest of the history of God's people 
on the other side of the Exodus, on the other side of freedom and the Red Sea. What we'll find is that 
they're not really free until God becomes the most important thing in their lives. Otherwise, what 
they're really doing is just trading bondage. They're trading one form of bondage for another. Does that 
make any sense? 

Think about this. When you worship something, what does that really mean? Try not to think about 
singing or what happens in a church. When you worship something, what does that mean? It means that 
thing, that object of your worship, it becomes the all-consuming focus of your life. You daydream about 
it, you think about it, you fixate on it. To worship something means it's the ultimate source of your 
happiness, your identity, your security. Every one of us, not just religious folk, but every person on this 
planet worships something, whether it's work or success or money or love. It's that thing that if I get it 
then I'll be happy. Then my life will be full. 

See the problem with that, if that's true, well then you're only happy as long as you can grasp that thing. 
But if something threatens that or if you realize that the thing that you once thought you had isn't really 
enough, you actually want more. Because that never happens with money or success or things like that. 
Well then you're always anxious. You're always chasing. You're always empty. You are enslaved to 



despair. Because you've banked your identity and your security on something that ultimately is going to 
let you down. And friends, that's not freedom. That's bondage. 

One of the things that we learned early on from the Exodus is that the journey out of slavery isn't fully 
done until God has become your master. The journey out of slavery and into freedom isn't fully done 
until God becomes our master. So the story continues in verse 15, and this is where it gets interesting. It 
says,  

"Then the king of Egypt said to the Hebrew midwives, one of whom was named Shiphrah, and the other 
Pua, 'When you serve as midwife to the Hebrew women and you see them on the birth stool, if it is a son, 
you shall kill him. But if it is a daughter she shall live.' But the midwives," we're told, "feared God and did 
not do as the king of Egypt commanded them, but let the male children live. So the king of Egypt called 
the midwives together and he said to them, 'Why have you done this and let the children live?' And the 
midwives said to Pharaoh, 'Because the Hebrew women are not like the Egyptian women, for they are 
vigorous and give birth before the midwife comes to them.' So God dealt well with the midwives and the 
people. The Israelites multiplied and grew very strong. And because the midwives feared God he gave 
them families." 

And then verse 22, "Then Pharaoh commanded all his people, 'every son that is born to the Hebrews you 
shall cast into the Nile, but you shall let every daughter live."  

And so begins the foundational story for the Jewish people and for Christians, which I find striking 
because it is so shockingly different from other foundational stories. Right? Most cultures, most 
societies, they have these great stories of Greece or Rome or even America. We have at the heart of our 
stories, these heroic figures who conquered. They were warriors. They battled and they won. Romulus, 
Achilles, even George Washington, but this, this is a story about slaves. It begins in weakness and 
vulnerability and needing to be rescued. It's not about mighty warriors, which by the way is one of the 
reasons I find this to be compelling and I find it to be true. 

If you were making up a foundational story, this is not the one you'd tell. It begins in weakness. When I 
was growing up I lived in Houston and I went to Pershing Middle School, which I know there are some 
grads from Pershing who are here in this church. And our mascot, I kid you not, was the Mighty Pandas. 
“The Pershing Mighty Pandas.”  I have a picture of a football helmet. Disregard everything else in the 
picture, but you've got this paw print on the helmet. I'm not sure if that's an accurate panda paw or not 
cause I'm not an expert on these things. But when that football player stepped out onto the field and 
the cheerleaders were cheering, "Our team is red hot! Our team is red hot! Go, Pandas!" You know? It 
just didn't sound right. It didn't strike fear into our opponents. Certainly not with that guy. Can we take 
the picture down please? It's not intimidating. 

The same can be said of this foundational story. It's not one of strength. It announces from the 
beginning that God's people are a people who don't have it together. God's people are the ones who 
need deliverance from some kind of bondage. That's what gives us our identity as a people. We all need 
rescue. And one of my favorite commentators on this story and on this text early on in Exodus, is 
actually not written by a Christian, but a Hebrew scholar. His name is Robert Alter. He points out how in 
these early chapters in Exodus that God is always working in and through the wrong kinds of people. By 
wrong he means the least expected, the weak and the marginalized in this story. More to the point, 
Alter suggests, that God's rescue comes through women, which in a narrative like this thousands of 
years ago, was completely counter culture. 



If you think about Exodus 1 through 2, there are really two men in the story. One is evil, the other is 
inept. And we haven't gotten to Mr. Inept yet, but that's going to be Moses. But who are the heroes? 
Who are the heroes? The midwives. The most powerless people in that culture. They were slaves. They 
were owned by someone else. They didn't have a right to have their own children. It's the midwives. 
And what we learn as we look at these midwives, which by the way, our family is really excited about 
this because “Call the Midwife” is one of our favorite shows on Netflix. But what we learned from these 
midwives is that even the strongest forms of bondage can be broken through small acts of resistance. 
Here are these midwives who, they have no power, less power than anyone else in the story. Less power 
than anyone else in Egypt, and yet they outsmart the king. And they're told to kill all the male babies 
and they don't do it. 

Then he comes to them and listened to their excuse. They even sneak in a little jab at the Egyptians. 
They said we can't get there in time to kill the babies because the Hebrew women, they're strong, unlike 
those wimpy, frail, needy Egyptian women. But see, even their smallest act of resistance, it has this 
power to begin to break the strongest forms of bondage. As powerful as Pharaoh is, he cannot get his 
bondage done unless the most powerless people cooperate with him. It's like every step along the way 
they're frustrating his plan. And what we discover as all of this unfolds, is that even in the worst of 
circumstances, even when we don't see him, God is bringing about rescue, even when we don't see it. 
So when you read through the book of Exodus, and I hope you'll take time in the coming weeks just to 
read it with larger chunks because it's an amazing masterfully written text. 

I'll give you just an example of that. In the first two chapters, the way that this is written, God is barely 
mentioned. There's this one little reference to the midwives who feared God and God blessed them. But 
instead, what you have in these opening chapters is just the unleashing of more and more suffering. 
Pharaoh gets nervous about this rapidly growing population of foreigners in his country, and so he has 
them enslaved. And as soon as he does that, evil, suffering, as soon as he afflicts them with heavy 
burdens, rather than crush them, it has the opposite effect. We're told the more they were oppressed, 
the more they multiplied. The heavier the burden, the stronger they got. Which if you think about it, 
happens when you suffer in community with people. It brings you together. You rely on each other. It 
strengthens your identity as a people. You see, what Pharaoh meant for evil, God was using for good. 

Then, of course, in the most horrific act of all, when Pharaoh announces the genocide, he orders the 
genocide of all male Hebrew babies. That very active evil is what sets in motion, if you think about it, the 
rise of Moses, the man who would take him down. Raised by his own mother, Moses was, for the first 
few years of his life, long enough to shape his Hebrew identity before he goes off into Pharaoh's court to 
be trained as a leader. To be given the best education in the entire land, trained to be a general, a 
mobilizer of people. If you were to dream up the perfect way to raise a revolutionary leader, this was it, 
and it all traces back to Pharaoh's evil plan. What he meant for evil, God was using for good. 

Even then, even as we're going to see in the coming weeks, as Moses just royally blows it. In a moment 
of rage he kills an Egyptian slave master and has to run for his life. It looks like the perfect story of the 
hero-in-waiting that just blew his chance to be the liberator that his people needed. But even then, 
Moses has to flee into the wilderness where his character is forged and he learns humility in the 
wilderness. He also learned something else. He learns how to navigate through the desert, a skill that 
one day he will need as he leads his people out of Egypt and into the Promised Land. All through this 
story, all the way along, one could ask, God, where are you in this? Are you even listening? How could 
you let all this happen? But the whole time it's like God is at work. Even when we can't see him, he's 
bringing rescue. 



I think I've shared before with some of you about the first small group Bible study that I ever led. It was 
my senior year of college. And we put together this group. Some of them were younger students at 
Stanford, and in the stretch of about six months, three of us in this group lost a parent, which as 20-
year-olds is just not something that happens very often. So one guy watched as his mom literally drank 
herself to death. Another guy who was asking all kinds of questions about faith and science and whether 
God exists, he was this super smart, double major in philosophy and physics. That year he watched as he 
lost his dad to this just horrific struggle with cancer. And then just a few weeks after his father died, my 
mom died. 

And so here I am trying to lead a Bible study for the first time in my life, and the only question we ever 
seem to be able to ask when we get together is where is God in the midst of all this? We didn't even get 
to any of the study guide curriculum questions. I started telling the guys after a while, "I'm not sure that 
you want to be in my group. Bad things happen when you join my small group." Yet in the midst of all 
that, even when God seemed the most hidden, the most checked out, God was bringing about rescue. 
Somehow he was working in all these things. Even in those circumstances that seemed like pain and 
suffering and death, he was bringing rescue. And though God never wants anyone to have to suffer, 
somehow it's in the midst of that, in the midst of what we perceive as darkness, that God does some of 
his best work. 

 I know I'm preaching to the choir for so many of you. Often we can't see it. Often we don't get it. We 
don't have that perspective yet, but he is at work. And looking back on that senior year of college, even 
though God seemed absent, even though it was one of the worst years of my life, at the same time, as I 
look back I know that I was being prepared. I was learning how to mourn with those who mourn, how to 
grieve, how to sit in someone else's pain and not just say some dumb Christianese cliché that I once read 
on a greeting card to try and make them feel better. I learned that I wasn't the only one who had a 
broken story, that there's power in walking through this stuff in community, in our faith. 

For each of us grew stronger as we went through this together. And yes, I learned how to study the Bible 
and how to teach the Bible in a way that doesn't check our biggest questions at the door. Even in our 
worst of circumstances, even when we don't see him, God is at work bringing about rescue. So what 
about you? Going back to the beginning of this message and that question, what do you long to be set 
free from? Is it possible, and maybe you've been praying for a long time for rescue, but is it possible that 
even when it seems like God isn't there, is it possible that he is at work and that he will bring about 
rescue? 

He may start slow. It may seem like he's silent, but God is it work. He's at work. I mean, imagine if you 
had been there in that scene and you were hanging out among the midwives in Egypt. You probably 
wouldn't have thought, "Wow, look, God is freeing his people." But he was. He's always at work bringing 
rescue, and of course the greatest picture we have of this is the cross. What seemed like the worst, the 
ultimate place that looked like the very worst and it turned into the very best. A place where God 
seemed shockingly absent in the midst of all the suffering and all the injustice. Even his own son who 
cries out, "My God, my God, why have you forsaken me?" And yet God was bringing about our rescue. 

So before we wrap up, we've been doing this about once a month this year. We just want to take some 
time to pray over that question. If any of you are in that place of asking God, "Would you set me free," 
from whatever it is, and we want to pray with you or on behalf of someone else in your life. Maybe 
someone you love or you look at our city and you long for God to bring freedom to certain people or to 
a group of people. And so as we sing this last song, I'm going to be up here with some of the leaders in 



our church and we would love to pray with you. Where are you asking for God to bring freedom, 
whether it's a health issue or a financial problem, an addiction. Maybe it's anger or a struggle, as 
Andrew prayed earlier, with anxiety or depression. We would love to pray with you. 

Now this isn't magic. Prayer is not just a magic wand. But the one thing that we know is true when we 
pray is that “nothing never happens.” Maybe there's a part of you that you would want to be prayed for 
or you really want to pray. God's putting onto your mind or your heart, somebody in your life that you 
would like to pray for with other people. But I don't know, it's like you're nervous about coming forward 
in this intimidating church. Well, the only way we can make this church less intimidating is by breaking 
down those things. Because this is a family and families pray for each other. And when we do that, God 
always hears and he always responds. Even if this feels kind of new to you or a little bit outside your 
comfort zone, would you come? Let's pray for someone in your life, or for you and for God to bring 
freedom. 

If that's something that you just don't feel like coming forward is something you'll be able to do, then 
pray where you are. Pray as we worship. Because remember this story which begins in slavery, it always 
ends in worship and beholding God's glory. So can we all stand? Let's just all stand together. And anyone 
who wants prayer, any of our elders or leaders or deacons, would you just come now? Come forward 
and we'll pray together, even as we sing. Even as we sing this closing song. 
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